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April 9, 2012 
 
 
Commission on Government Forecasting and Accountability 
Senator Jeffrey M. Schoenberg, Co-Chair 
Representative Patricia R. Bellock, Co-Chair 
Honorable Members of CGFA 
 
Regarding: Tinley Park Proposed Closing 
 
CBHA would like to thank the committee for this opportunity to secure input regarding 
Governor Quinn’s announced closing of Tinley SoH.   
 
CBHA offers the following comments regarding the proposed closing of the Tinley Park 
state operated mental health facility including concerns and suggestions that CBHA has 
received from our members who are also committee members of a workgroup that DMH 
has established regarding the process of developing a workable plan for the closing of 
Tinley Park MHC.  
 
We support the goal of developing plans based on service gaps and service needs 
specific to each geographic area utilizing the expertise of those service providers in 
each area.  However, there remain concerns that:  

• This process should be completed in a thoughtful and thoroughly planned 
manner, with proper program and fiscal support. 

• Not all local teams have had their local plan revisited, i.e., DHS has met with 
some area teams and not others regarding the specific local plan submitted. 

• To date it appears the reinvestment dollars are focused primarily on refinancing 
hospital beds (CHIPS) and substance abuse beds to such a degree that the 
dollars that remain for reinvestment in community-based services most likely are 
inadequate. 

• The community mental health system has been not only underfunded but in the 
Governor’s proposed budget faces several disproportionate cuts again resulting 
in lost services, an unfortunate combination that leaves these individuals and 
communities without essential community-based mental health services. 

 
It is our desire that an RFI process and budget negotiations will result in a service plan 
inclusive of the regional expertise and requirements. 
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CBHA recognizes that Mark Doyle and the Division are working on a very short time table, 
however, the time frame must be realistic and benchmarks must include a transition and 
sustainable multiple year’s financial plan for the needs of these individuals and 
communities.  We must be cognizant of these requirements so as not to fail the population 
that will no longer be served through the state funded TPMHC service system.   
 

I. A detailed transition and long-term plan and budget while not currently 
available is needed.  A plan for the transition, closing, restructuring that 
addresses the safe transition of individuals in the affected region must be 
supported by a commitment of state financial resources for the development and 
implementation of local support care, treatment and services - from crisis, 
transportation, civil commitment through and including recovery community care, 
treatment and services.  

 
II. In order to meet statutory requirements and alternative planning and 

service delivery objectives the Department of Human Services and General 
Assembly should prioritize the local development of the array of services 
inclusive of community support systems to those currently offered at Tinley.   

 
III. In addition to the State Facilities Closure Act compliance with state 

responsibilities and executive branch roles, responsibilities and 
requirements should be ensured for those found in Public Acts: 80-1414, 88-
380, 89-507, 93-770, 94-498, 95-682, 96-652, 96-1399, 96-1472, 97-528; as 
specified in state Acts and Codes including but not limited to: (405 ILCS 30/) 
Community Services Act.; (405 ILCS 35/) Community Support Systems Act.; 
(405 ILCS 5/) Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities Code: 

a. Emergency admissions by petition 
b. Court ordered admissions 
c. Transportation  

 
CBHA believes Governor Quinn’s announced closing of Tinley state operated mental 
health facility should be accompanied by a benchmarked plan that:  
 

1. Ensures the safety and receipt of care, treatment and services for individuals in 
need of that care, treatment or service.  

 
2. Includes support that improves client outcomes within limited resources by 

articulating the next steps in efficiencies needed from redundant state regulations 
and the delivery system to efficiently and effectively integrate and coordinate 
care, treatment and services.  

 
3. Ensures alternative plan development that includes the informed expertise that 

exists among local legislators, officials, community providers and stakeholders. 
 
4. Provides an opportunity to: 

a. address systemic barriers,    
b. ensure renewed efforts focus on services, care and treatment of extended 

and/or repeat users of inpatient and other intensive mental and behavioral 
health care, treatment and services. 
   

5. Enunciates a plan to meet the state responsibility for Civil Confinement.  
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6. Comply with state responsibilities and requirements found in Public Acts: 80-

1414, 88-380, 89-507, 93-770, 94-498, 95-682, 96-652, 96-1399, 96-1472, 97-
528; as specified in state Acts and Codes including but not limited to: 
(405 ILCS 30/) Community Services, (405 ILCS 35/) Community Support 
Systems Act. And (405 ILCS 5/) Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities 
Code for among other responsibilities: 

• Emergency admissions by petition 
• Court ordered admissions 
• Transportation 

 
Existing expertise and lessons learned 
CBHA has continued to meet with community behavioral health care providers from the 
Tinley Park “service area”; Mark Doyle, Project Manager; and Dr. Lorrie Jones, DMH, 
concerning the development of a plan and to share the “lessons learned” from the 
closings of Meyer, Zeller SoH’s, as well as the several nursing home facilities closed in 
2011.  
 
Please note:  
CBHA’s February 7, 2012 and October 31, 2011 testimony to the Commission is on file.  
 

























April 10, 2012
 

IARF Statement to the Commission on Government and Forecasting and Accountability: 
Closure of Tinley Park Mental Health Center

 
The Illinois Association of Rehabilitation Facilities (IARF) represents over 90 community-based providers 
serving children and adults with intellectual/developmental disabilities, mental illness, and/or substance use 
dependencies in over 900 locations throughout the state. For over 35 years, IARF has been a leading voice 
in support of public policy that promotes high quality community-based services in healthy communities 
throughout Illinois. Approximately 600 licensed and/or certified community-based providers serve and support 
over 200,000 children and adults in the community system.
 
Timeline of Closure Announcements - IARF Positions
This written statement follows previous statements filed on 10/25/11 and 02/07/12 in response to two previous 
closure announcements. The timeline of our position is reflected below:
 

● 09/08/11 - IARF opposed the Administration’s original closure announcement due to inadequate 
planning and an extremely aggressive closure timeframe. 

● 10/25/11 - IARF written statement to COGFA offered a series of policy recommendations, that if 
embraced, would call for the Association to re-evaluate its position. 

● 01/19/12 - IARF reassessed its position following this revised closure announcement due to our initial 
review of the Active Community Care Transition (ACCT) Plan and a less aggressive closure timeframe.  

● 02/07/12 - IARF written statement to COGFA noted our support for the Administration’s closure 
announcement and the ACCT Plan remained contingent on the commitments of the Administration to 
ensure:

○ respect for the choice of individuals, family members, and/or guardians on services and 
supports;

○ transparent communications with stakeholders, which includes incorporating recommendations 
from stakeholders throughout;

○ careful planning and clarity as to what will be expected of community providers; and
○ adequate investment of state funding and timely payment to service providers.

 
Today, the Association maintains the support position we posited during the 02/07 hearing having the benefit 
of participating in the ACCT Plan development process and recently reviewing the Request for Information 
for the Tinley Park Mental Health Center Community Reinvestment. However, we remain concerned that the 
July 1, 2012 closure deadline reflects an aggressive closure date in consideration of ongoing difficulties with 
adjudication of FY12 claims and the corresponding delays in payments this situation has created, damaging 
cuts proposed in the FY13 budget request, and the list of services and supports the Division intends to 
purchase leading up to and following the closure.  Some service capacities will need to be created and/or 
further developed. 
 
ACCT Plan and RFI for Tinley Park Mental Health Center Community Reinvestment
Association staff and members from Region 1 South, as well as other providers and stakeholders, have 
participated on the ACCT Committee and workgroups to assist the Project Manager and the Division of Mental 
Health in developing the Community Reinvestment Plan aimed at ensuring access to services and supports 



with the anticipated closure of Tinley Park Mental Health Center.  
 
The RFI reflects a series of recommendations that if implemented, may provide community-based alternatives 
to referrals to State-operated Hospitals.  The RFI seeks to fund several services and supports purchased from 
community hospitals, community mental health providers, and community substance abuse disorder providers 
by July 1, 2012 in two phases.  Phase I is comprised of purchasing services to engage individuals that present 
at community hospital emergency departments, which is aimed at developing a system to:
 

● deliver crisis intervention services 24/7;
● provide co-located or mobile crisis services, including at hospital emergency departments;
● help resolve a wide array of presenting problems, such as access to medication, transportation, 

immediate housing, etc.
● connect people to the most appropriate level of DMH and/or DASA community services; and
● incorporate evaluation protocols identified by DHS to measure the effectiveness of the Region 1 South 

Crisis System. 
 
The ACCT plan envisions Phase II as a refinement of Phase I processes to intercept individuals before they 
present at hospital emergency rooms. 
 
Role of Community Mental Health Providers in Phase I Plans
Community mental health providers are one of three key provider types for Phase I.  The RFI will assess local 
community mental health providers ability to provide and/or build capacity to offer the following services and 
supports:

● mobile outreach services to local hospitals without internal behavioral health specialists;
● crisis outreach - services designed to interrupt a crisis, including assessment, brief supportive therapy 

or counseling and referral and linkages;
● crisis residential services - therapeutic intervention and short-term stabilization; and
● Non-Medicaid Rehabilitation Option (MRO) services and enhancements, including:

○ Unlimited crisis intervention
○ Mental health assessment (4 hours)
○ Treatment plan development , review and modification (2 hours)
○ Various types case management (5 hours)
○ LOCUS case management (1.5 hours)
○ Psychotropic medication administration (3 hours)
○ Psychotropic medication monitoring (2 hours)
○ Psychotropic medication training individual (2 hours)
○ Oral interpretation and sign language (25 hours).

 
Region 1 South Community Reinvestment and the Greater Community Mental Health System of Care
As indicated above, the RFI reflects careful consideration of the local service system needs and presents a 
coordinated plan for ensuring individuals that present at community hospital emergency departments receive 
appropriate care.  However, the Association is compelled to remind members of COGFA that the Governor’s 
proposed budget would eviscerate community-based mental health care throughout Illinois by eliminating non-
Medicaid services (-$17.6 million), cut deeply into capacity grant programs (-$18.4 million), and structure a 30-
day payment delay (-$12.6 million - 30 day delay above and beyond existing cash flow delays).  With program 
funding cuts of 37% since FY09, the system of care cannot endure $59 million in cuts in FY13 without the 
elimination of programs throughout the state.  
 
The regional development of coordinated community mental health care - as proposed with the RFI for 



services in Region I South, cannot succeed independent of the Governor’s proposed cuts - either in scope or 
amount.  Therefore, while IARF maintains its support for the Region I South plan, we believe its success is 
very much tied to maintaining funding for the overall system of community mental health care in Illinois.



















Testimony to Illinois Commission on Government Forecasting and Accountability 
March 8, 2012 

 
By:  William L. Gorman, Executive Director 
        Statewide Independent Living Council of Illinois 
 
 
My name is William Gorman and I am the Executive Director of the Statewide Independent Living 
Council of Illinois. Per federal law, the SILC of Illinois has responsibility for developing a state plan for 
independent living services across Illinois. SILC of Illinois supports the closure of the Tinley Park Mental 
Health Center as long as there is a concrete investment of funding to develop community capacity to 
support the closure of Tinley Park.  
 
We believe that the debate regarding institutions vs. community services needs to move to a practical 
problem solving methodology to ensure the expansion of community services. Numerous studies verify 
that individuals with disabilities are safer, healthier, acquire skills at a greater rate, and have a higher 
quality of life in the community.  The State of Illinois needs to pursue the best options for persons with 
mental health conditions instead of continuing to depend on institutional models that are outdated 
because they are the only option presently available. 
  
Illinois can successfully close the Tinley Park Mental Health Center.  Twenty years ago, the State of 
Pennyslvania successfully closed the Byberry state-operated hospital by utilizing a “money follows the 
person” model insuring a humane comprehensive system of care within local communities for 
individuals exiting and being diverted from institutions.  Similar to the present economic conditions we 
have in Illinois, Byberry closed with only a fragmented system of community services in place and set a 
standard for other states to follow.  Additionally, due to an emphasis placed on recovery-oriented 
services by the Illinois Department of Human Services/Division of Mental Health, Illinois is better 
positioned to offer the critical element of professional peer-delivered services that Philadelphia began 
providing twenty years ago. The development of community capacity utilizing evidence-based models 
such as Permanent Supportive Housing, Consumer-Operated Services, Assertive Community Treatment, 
Supported Employment, Family Psychoeducation, MedTeam (Medication, Treatment, Evaluation and 
Management), and Illness Management and Recovery will ensure the successful transition of individuals 
from the Mental Health Centers to the community. Additional money follows the person funding should 
be allocated to local crisis alternatives such as the Living Room model and short-term inpatient 
psychiatric care within community hospitals that offer established recovery-oriented services to prevent 
and minimize the need for future hospitalizations. 
 
It is past time for Illinois to embrace psychiatric crisis alternatives that are consistent with the Olmstead 
Decision and the Presidents New Freedom Commission on Mental Health.  We are cognizant and 
sensitive to the concern over job loss; however, jobs lost at Tinley Mental Health Center will be created 
in the community to serve individuals transitioning out of Tinley Park to community supports and 
services. Regardless, the preservation of state jobs cannot trump the rights of individuals with 



psychiatric disabilities to live in the community.  We cannot continue to use individuals with mental 
health conditions as economic commodities to maintain state employment.  Instead, we need to provide 
options which cultivate an individual’s ability to live, work, learn and fully participate in the local 
community. 
 
We can follow the lead of other states faced with transitioning from an institutional approach to a 
community-based approach.  On August 29, 2011 the Vermont State Hospital was destroyed by Tropical 
Storm Irene and fifty-one persons were evacuated to several places throughout the state.  Since that 
time, stakeholders have worked diligently to promote final closure of the hospital with the development 
of community alternatives. In October 2011, Governor Peter Shumlin announced the hospital would not 
re-open.  This is an excellent example of how a crisis became a major opportunity for persons with 
mental health conditions.   
 
We don’t have to wait for a natural disaster or a lawsuit to give persons with mental health conditions 
an opportunity to live in the least restrictive and most recovery-oriented environment possible.  The 
time for inclusion is now.  The SILC of Illinois encourages COGFA to recommend the closure of the Tinley 
Park Mental Health Center with the needed appropriation of funds to transition individuals to the 
community and prevent the need for future re-institutionalization. 
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Why are you being so insensitive to the plight of the mentally ill. This facility has helped to give a home 
to people who are mentally ill. I know many people who have been treated by this location and since so 
many suffer in silence because of the stigma associated with getting treatment, I ask you is closing this 
facility really worth sending these people out to become yet another homeless mentally ill person on 
the street? If we can fund unworthy projects, I'm sure we can afford to fund this project or please come 
up with a plan of action that isn't just plain stupid.  
 
Thanks for listening 
 
Del-Rita Crapps 

 
Please do not close the Tinley Park Mental Center.  There are so many people with mental problems 
today with the bad economy, losing their homes and no jobs.  They often need help in these situations.  
Where are these people going to go to help cope with their problems. I, myself, have a problem and I 
am worried if there is no place for me to go if I need such help. 
  
Thank you, 
 
Dorothy Grisco 
433 Lilac Ln. 
Matteson, Il. 60443 

 



My son was a patient at the above facility in August of 2006. 
  
Unfortunately, I lost my Todd on September 29, 2009.  I am a grieving mother... 
  
I can't stomach the idea of our Governor closing this facility.  They truly helped my son...I just wish I 
would have brought him there again.   
  
Illinois invested millions into a new jail that looks like a hotel...all glass...just beautiful.  For prisoners? 
Those that violated the law? (See photo above). 
  
Yet, go and close a facility to help those that need attention. 
  
I also have issues with the AFSP ... they get millions every year...$$$$ for those that die of suicide...make 
families feel more guilty that they should help others. 
  
Where are they in this fight? Where does their money go? 
 
I don't want a miscommunication...my son was a patient of the Tinley Park Mental Facility...not this new 
glass jail! 
 
 
Cindy Jaworek 

 
 
My name is Katisha Boyd. I am a graduate of Kenndey King College and a current student of Aurora 
University. I am twenty seven years old, and I have ADHA and Bipolar disorder. I been knew since about 
the age of six that I had ADHD, but I did not find out about bipolar until 2007, when I was 22 yrs old. I 
had gotten really angry with my ninety nine yr old grandmother and threatened. She called her other 
granddaughter and i was put out. I had no where to stay and i had no one. I told a friend, that I had no 
reason to live anymore, she took off work and took me to northwestern hosiptal, and from there I ws 
sent to John Madden Mental Health. It was there I found out I had Bipolar. Now that I look back over my 
life, I can see all the symptoms of mania nd depression, but all those years i was under a mental health 
doctor they never diagnoised me. Chicago Mental Health saved my life and i bet many others as well. 
Are lives more important than money? Tinley park sees over 2000 patients a year, man are there any 
other things that could be cut instead of Sick people who really need help?  
 
Katisha Boyd 
 

 
 
 
 



To Whom It May Concern; 
  
As a former employee of Tinley Park Mental Health Center,I do not see how the misplacement of the 
patient's will save the Sate of Ill money in the long run.We are looking at specific needs of patient's and 
their families that are comfortable with the care that they receive at Tinley Park Mental Health Center 
and by moving them could cause a set back for the patient's and families.There are many other 
alternatives that will save the State of Illinois money in the long run. 
  
I hope that this hearing is a FAIR hearing so that these patient's and families have a good placement for 
their specific needs.The buildings on the grounds at one time fit all needs,there are cottages for more 
independent living and ward(s) that in the past served 50 or more patient's at a time,for a more 
structured environment.These can still be made useful for the many patient's that are in need.Currently 
the Mental Health budget is pathetic and does not take proper care of the resident's that are in need of 
proper services. 
  
Tinley Park Mental Health Center needs to be kept open and the grounds cleaned up as they were in the 
past.This facility has served the area well.Since Manteno State Hospital was closed we need a facility for 
patient's that need alot of structure as they have been committed possibly for life.I hope that any emails 
and letters that are sent on the behalf of keeping Tinley Park Menetal Health Center opened are read 
and any information considered in making a "budget saving facility closure." I hope that the specific 
needs that these patient's and their families have are looked into at great length as they can be quite 
complex. 
  
In closing I truely hope that Tinley Park Mental Health Center is kept open. 
  
Respectfully yours, 
  
Beverly Carlson 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 






























































































































































